
§13. [Family court established; composition; election and 
appointment of judges; jurisdiction] 
 

(c)  The family court shall also have jurisdiction to 
determine, with the same powers possessed by the supreme 
court, the following matters when referred to the family 
court from the supreme court: habeus corpus proceedings for 
the determination of the custody of minors; and in actions 
and proceedings for marital separation, divorce, annulment 
of marriage and dissolution of marriage, applications to 
fix temporary or permanent support and custody or 
applications to enforce judgments and orders of support and 
of custody, or applications to modify judgments or orders 
of support and of custody which may be granted only upon 
the showing to the family court that there has been a 
subsequent change of circumstances and that modification is 
required. 
 
Greene v. Greene, 32 A.D.2d 523, App. Div. 299 N.Y.S.2d 85 

(1st Dept, 1969) held: 
 

. . . The parties were divorced by decree in the New 
York Supreme Court June 13, 1967. That decree makes 
provisions for custody of the minor children and for the 
father's (appellant herein) visitation rights. 

 
[1] The Family Court has jurisdiction to determine 

custody of minors only when such jurisdiction is referred 
to it by the Supreme Court. (New York State Constitution, 
Article VI, §13 subds. b(2) and c; Section 115, subd. (b) 
of the Family Court Act. 

 
[2] Concededly the Supreme Court did not refer the 

issue of visitation to the Family Court. It is therefore 
clear that it did not have jurisdiction to change the 
father's visitation rights. The proper and only forum to 
petition for such a change, if warranted, is the supreme 
court. 

 
Family Court Act §§ 115(b), 447(a), 461(a), 467(a), and 

652(a) also specifically deprives the Family Court of 
jurisdiction over the issues of support, custody and visitation 
when there is no referral from the Supreme Court. 

 
Family Court Act §447 
 

(a)  In the absence of an order of custody or of 
visitation entered by the supreme court, the court may make 
an order of custody or of visitation requiring one parent 
to permit the other to visit the children at stated periods 
without an order of protection, even where the parents are 
divorced and the support order is for a child only. 

 
Family Court Act §652 
 

(a)  When referred from the supreme court to the 
family court, the family court has jurisdiction to 
determine, with the same powers possessed by the supreme 
court, applications to fix temporary or permanent custody 
and applications to modify judgments and orders of custody 
or visitation in actions and proceedings for marital 
separation, divorce, annulment of marriage and dissolution 
of marriage. Applications to modify judgments and orders or 
custody which modification may be granted by the family 
court under this section only upon a showing to the family 



court that there has been a subsequent change of 
circumstances and that modification is required. 

 
Family Court Act §461(a) 
 

(a)  A separation agreement, a decree of separation, 
and a final decree or judgment terminating a marriage 
relationship does not eliminate or diminish either parent's 
duty to support a child of the marriage under this section 
four hundred thirteen of this article. In the absence of an 
order of the supreme court or of another court of competent 
jurisdiction requiring support of the child, the family 
court may entertain a petition and make an order for its 
support.  

 
Harrington v. Harrington, 60 A.D.2d 982, 401 N.Y.S.2d 342 at 343 
(1978): 
 

Under section 447, subd. (a) of the Family Court Act, 
family court is granted power to make an order of custody 
or visitation but only "[i]n the absence of an order of 
custody or visitation entered by the supreme court". The 
restriction of the power to instances where there is no 
order of the supreme court compels the conclusion that 
where there is an order of the supreme court, family court 
may not modify it in the absence of express permission. 

 
In as much as family court lacked authority to 

entertain the proceeding to modify the custody and 
visitation provisions of the divorce decree, the order is 
reversed and the petition dismissed without prejudice to 
commencement of an appropriate proceeding in the supreme 
court. The provisions for child support and counsel fees 
may not stand because both are predicated on the court 
having jurisdiction to modify the custody and visitation 
provisions of the decree. 

 
Fleischman V. Fleischman, Supreme Court 1977, 399 N.Y.S.2d 873 
held: 
 

. . . Judge Meyer correctly held that the Family Court 
did not have jurisdiction to modify the divorce decree. 

 
This court disagrees with a holding of Family Court 

Judge James B. Kane, Erie County, made In Matter of Sturm 
v. Sturm, (71 Misc.2d 577, 578, 336 N.Y.S.2d 660) wherein 
he states that "since May 24, 1972 subdivision (a) of 
section 447 [Family Court Act] must be read in conjunction 
with subdivision (b) of section 651 of the family Court Act  
*  *  *  [so that] [t]oday this court may entertain these 
matters without a referral." 

 
Section 447(a) provides, "In the absence of an order 

of custody or of visitation entered by the supreme court, 
the [family] court may make an order of visitation *  *  
*."  Subdivision (b) thereof further buttresses the 
legislature mandate limiting jurisdiction of the family 
court to only those cases where no order or judgment of 
divorce had been entered by providing "Any order of the 
family court under this section shall terminate when the 
supreme court makes an order of custody or of visitation .  
.  . "  To date, section 447 of the Family Court Act has 
not been amended or modified by the legislature and may not 
be amended or modified by judicial fiat. 

 



Section 651 of the Family Court Act was enacted to 
confer additional jurisdiction on the family court to hear 
and determine matters of custody and visitation but only: 
"(a) When referred from the supreme court or county court 
to the family court .  .  . " or, "(b) When initiated in 
the family court  *  *  *."  "Initiated", as used in the 
context of the statute, can only mean and refer to a de 
novo proceeding that is commenced in the family court to 
consider for the first time the custody and visitation 
rights of the parents. (See, this court's decision in 
Mandel v. Mandel, N.Y.L.J., 7/2/74, p. 13, col. 6 [not 
reported], affd. as mod. on other matters 47 A.D.2d 544, 
365 N.Y.S.2d 786, wherein this court enjoined the pursuance 
of a family court proceeding relating to custody and 
visitation and stated, "No concern was given to section 447 
of the Family Court Act which deprives the family Court of 
jurisdiction when a judgment or 'order of custody or 
visitation [had been] entered by the Supreme Court .  .  
.'")  (See, also, Matter of Donne v. Pace, 74 Misc.2d 127, 
344 N.Y.S.2d 398 [Family Ct., Queens Co.].)  

 
Roma v. Bertoni, 83 A.D.2d 736, 442 N.Y.S.2d 202 (1981) held: 
 

The order appealed from modified custody and 
visitation rights which had been established by a prior 
decree of Supreme Court divorcing the parties. That decree 
did not specifically refer applications relative to custody 
and visitation rights to the Family Court (Family Court 
Act, ß 467). *  *  * The required specificity was clearly 
lacking. (Matter of Jessey v. Evans, 70 A.D.2d 673, 416 
N.Y.S.2d 361; Harrington v. Harrington, 60 A.D.2d 982, 983, 
401 N.Y.S.2d 342). Accordingly, neither the modification 
nor the finding of contempt was authorized. 

 
Jessey v. Evans, 70 A.D.2d 673, 416 N.Y.S.2d 361 held: 
 

[2]  In the absence of an order of referral to the 
Family Court by the Supreme Court of applications relative 
to custody, or visitation in a matrimonial action, the 
Family Court does not have jurisdiction over custody or 
visitation proceedings. (Family Court Act, ßß 115, 447, 
651; Harrington v. Harrington, 60 A.D.2d 982, 401 N.Y.S.2d 
342; Matter of Bolatin v. Bolatin, 29 A.D.2d 534, 285 
N.Y.S.2d 625, affd. 22 N.Y.2d 794, 292 N.Y.S.2d 897). 

Bolatin v. Bolatin, 29 A.D.2d 534, 285 N.Y.S. 625, 
affd. 22 N.Y.2d 794, 292 N.Y.S.2d 897: 

 
[1,2]  The judgment of the Supreme Court, County of 

Nassau, dated September 9, 1963, provides for visitation 
rights. The sine qua non of jurisdiction relating to 
visitation in the Family Court is the absence of an order 
of the Supreme Court. (Sec. 447, Family Court Act.) . . . . 

 
Lo Casto v. Lo Casto, 45 A.D.2d 712, 355 N.Y.S.2d 355 (1974) 
 

[1]  Where as here, an action for divorce was 
commenced in the Supreme Court, the jurisdiction of the 
Family Court cannot thereafter be invoked to award support, 
unless the Supreme Court either referred the matter of 
support to the Family Court or petitioner is likely to 
become a public charge. (Family Court Act, ß 464; Matter of 
Costa v. Costa, 247 App. Div. 192, 193, 286 N.Y.S. 585, 
586; Messina v. Messina, 199 Misc. 695, 696, 101 N.Y.S.2d 
42, 44). 

 



[2]  It is undisputed that the Supreme Court did not 
transfer the issue of support to the Family Court and the 
record fails to reveal facts sufficient to indicate that 
petitioner is likely to become a public charge. 
Accordingly, the award of support is invalid, as the Family 
Court did not properly acquire jurisdiction. In any event, 
the parties were no longer husband and wife on and after 
June 8, 1973, when a judgment of divorce was entered in the 
Supreme Court and even if the Family Court had jurisdiction 
theretofore, such jurisdiction would then have terminated. 

 
Donne v. Pace, 344 N.Y.S.2d 398: 
 

[3]  Such is not the case here. The only order we have 
before us is that of the Supreme Court, Suffolk County, and 
no provision is made for enforcement in the Family Court. 

 
It appears clear therefore that the Family Court in 

this case has no power to modify the visitation provisions 
of the Suffolk County Supreme Court decree. The Court of 
Appeals has specifically so ruled in the case of Bolatin v. 
Bolatin, 22 N.Y.2d 794, 292 N.Y.S.2d 897, affg. 285 
N.Y.S.2d 625. 

 
[6]  The pattern seems clear after a review of 

relevant statutes. The Family Court may not modify or 
enforce a divorce, separation or annulment decree of the 
Supreme Court which provides for visitation or custody 
unless the decree specifically authorizes the Family Court 
to so act. . . . 

 
If a Supreme Court Order is silent as to a referral to the 

Family Court it simply means that the issues have not been 

referred. The legislature has no authority to pass a law that 

would hold that if a Supreme Court order is silent then Family 

Court can hear the matter. This would force the Supreme Court to 

"retain" jurisdiction to prevent Family Court from acquiring 

jurisdiction which contradicts the State Constitution which 

states the Supreme Court must "refer" the issues to the Family 

Court. This is not a procedural act. This would be changing the 

jurisdiction of the Family Court that the Legislature has no 

authority to do. It cannot be argued that the Supreme Court is 

deliberately refraining from exercising its power if the decree 

remains silent as to a referral. The Supreme Court is exercising 

its power to retain jurisdiction over its orders. The Supreme 

Court's jurisdiction is to refer matters to the Family Court to 

enforce or modify any court order or judgment concerning support 

and/or custody and not to retain jurisdiction. Therefore, the 

Legislature is disturbing and impairing the Supreme Court's 

jurisdiction to specifically refer matters to the Family Court. 
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